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Official representation for the Commonwealth included Secretary of Aging and PAAB Chair Robert Torres, Linda Chamberlain, Director, Division of Home Health in the Department of Health, and Deputy Secretary of Revenue Bryan Barbin. Also participating were Tom Snedden, PACE Program Director and Neeka Jones, Chief Counsel for the Department of Aging, as ex-officio members.

Other PAAB Board members in attendance were:

Joanne C. Grossi, AARP
Cindi Christ, Pennsylvania Association of Community Health Centers
Thomas Bowser, Pharmacist
Leslie Grenfell, Southwestern Pennsylvania Area Agency on Aging 

Stephanie Smith Cooney, Pharmacist

PAAB Board members absent were:

Robert Frankil, Pharmacist

Rafaela Colon, Senior Citizen Representative
Secretary Torres opened the meeting at 8:30 a.m.  He expressed appreciation for members and guests who were attending the meeting, the second for this year.  
He called a motion to approve the minutes of the August 26, 2020 meeting of the Board.  The minutes were approved on a motion to accept from Ms. Grossi, and seconded by Mr. Barbin.  He asked Tom Snedden, PACE Program Director and ex‑officio member to introduce the topics for the meeting.  He reviewed the duties and responsibilities of the Board and the need to work with stakeholders to ensure the 37-year-old Program has policies and practices that improve the quality of life for its enrollees and enable the pharmaceutical industry and program providers to effectively participate in achieving the Program’s goals.
Medication Synchronization
Terry Brown, Research and Evaluation Chief for the PACE Program, presented information about the Program’s implementation of medication synchronization as it is described in the enabling legislation.  It is the coordination of prescription drug filling or refilling by a pharmacy or dispensing physician for a program participant taking two or more medications for the purpose of improving medication adherence.
When medication synchronization was added to the Program’s enabling legislation in 2018, the Program developed decision criteria for its implementation.  Ms. Brown addressed the criteria for those prescription claims eligible for synchronization and those claims excluded from synchronization.  She referred to the claims processing system and the use of two specific submission clarification codes (codes 47 and 48). 

Data slides stepped through the levels of opportunity for applying medication synchronization to enrollee claims.  Nearly 44% of claims meet all criteria.  About 27,000 cardholders each month have the potential to participate in synchronization.  During a recent 12-month period, about 100 pharmacy providers used the  synchronization initiation code for just over 200 cardholders.  

During the question/discussion period, it was recommended to re-communicate with providers about the availability of medication synchronization; to examine possible ways to make it easier to use the process by adjusting the allowed days supply; and to review the requirements for claims processing codes.  Board members discussed the specific criteria used by the Program compared to other PBMs.  This topic will be revisited at the April 2021 meeting.
Medication Therapy Management

Michelle LaSure, Supervisor of Clinical Pharmacist Review, spoke about the medication therapy reviews performed on behalf of PACE enrollees since prospective drug utilization review edits started in 1992.  Targeted case management began in 2014.  

She began the slide set with a brief overview of the claim utilization review process that she presented at the August 26, 2020, Board meeting.  She described the therapy management efforts for medications that have higher than average claim denial rates; this included a detailed description of the interventions for butalbital, benzodiazepines, sedative hypnotics, anxiolytics, smooth muscle relaxants, stimulants combined with CNS depressants, and opioids.  A medication therapy review is done with each cardholder using opioids every time there is a dose change or medication change.  For all of these medications, progress notes are required at least yearly for review, regardless of a dose or medication change.  She reiterated that there are numerous point of sale and opioid naïve patient edits in place that bolster the medication therapy management efforts of the Program.
The Program has a medication therapy management process for cardholders who use high dose opioids or use an opioid with CNS depressants.  In addition to supplying an etiology for the pain symptoms, an opioid agreement is required from prescribers.  Referrals are made for one-to-one services from a University of Pennsylvania clinical support team, with the creation of a medication-related action plan, documentation, and completion of follow-up.  
Ms. LaSure included prescription, expenditure and cardholder participation data with the descriptions of the medication therapy management process for each therapeutic group.

The goal of future expansion to the Program’s medication therapy management is to limit reimbursement to lessen the chance for dependence among Program enrollees and to improve their quality of life.
Medicare Part D 2021 Wrap Around
Becky Lorah, Outreach and Enrollment Manager for the PACE Program, described the seamless way that the PACE Program benefit wraps around the Medicare Part D benefit. 

In August of 2020, the PACE Program released its annual request for information that allows stand-alone Part D plans available in Pennsylvania to apply to become a partner plan with PACE.  For 2021, PACE enrollees may be assigned to one of three partner plans:  WellCare, Indy Health, and SilverScript.  These plans met the requirements found in the request for information.   

The PACE Program is obligated to select the partner plan that results in the lowest out-of-pocket cost for the enrollee.  This assignment is based on the drug utilization experience and preferred pharmacy choice over the past 12 months and takes into consideration the best match-up found with each plan’s network and formulary. 
PACE excludes from the assignment process those cardholders who have creditable coverage through a Medicare Advantage employer, union or retiree plan.  Persons may opt out or may be excluded based on length of time with prescription utilization.  

Ms. Lorah provided the details about the plan offering for each of the partner plans and the expected 2021 PACE enrollee totals for the plans.  She also presented the previous year’s enrollments for the Part D non-partner plans who signed a premium payment agreement with the Program.  
During the question/discussion period, attendees discussed the explanation for the low numbers enrolled in Indy Health.  A question arose about a cardholder residing in a personal care home who was enrolled in a partner plan and was asked by the plan how the premium should be billed.  Ms. Lorah will follow-up on the inquiry.  

Further discussion about the reimbursements by the partner plans to the pharmacists led to the agreement to add this to the agenda for the next Board meeting.  Mr. Snedden will explore setting up a panel of the plans’ provider network managers to address pharmacy network development by each of the partner plans.

Other Business
Mr. Snedden said that the next PAAB meeting will be scheduled sometime in April 2021.  Agenda topics will include follow-up on this meeting’s topics and other requests from the attendees, as well as further discussion of the Medicare Part D Plan pharmacy reimbursement methodologies.  The PACE Part D Plan Partners will be invited to participate in this discussion.
Adjournment
PAAB Chair Robert Torres adjourned the meeting at 10:00 a.m. and all concurred.
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